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Radcliffe-on-Trent Parish Council

Minutes of the Amenities Committee Meeting, held in the Radcliffe Room
at The Grange, on Monday 24 October 2016 at 7pm
	Cllr John Thorn (Chairman)
	Cllr Pam Thompson (Vice Chairman) 
	Cllr David Astill 

	Cllr Rod Brears
	Cllr Joe Bailey 
	Cllr Bill Banner 

	Cllr Martin Culshaw
	Cllr Graham Budworth 
	Cllr Sue Clegg 

	Cllr Jean Robinson 
	Cllr Gillian Dunn 
	Cllr Graham Leigh-Browne (A) 

	
	Cllr Josephine Spencer 
	Cllr Alice Tomlinson 
Cllr Keith Agar 

	
	
	

	Ex-officio:  Cllr Georgia Moore (PC Chairman) Cllr David Barton (PC Vice Chairman) 


Also present Jacki Grice (Parish Clerk) Jacquie Earp (Admin Assistant) Primo Rose (Grounds Person) Jenny Ellis

                       (Grounds Person) and 8 members of the public. 
In the interests of transparency, the council asks that any person wishing to record the meetings proceedings informs the Chairman prior to the start of the meeting and that recording equipment is on view. There is an Open Session on the Agenda at which time members of the public are invited to raise any matters pertaining to the work of the committee, limited to fifteen minutes, during which time Standing Orders will be suspended.  

Apologies 
1.
Cllr Graham Leigh-Browne – Approved. It was confirmed Cllr Leigh-Browne is now in the Queens Medical Centre. 
2.
Declarations of Interest  


Cllr Jo Spencer refers to item 12 of the agenda, and will leave the room when this issue is discussed. 
3.
Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman confirmed that the bulbs were being planted and the Pavilion Boards are going back up at Rockley Park.
4.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting held on 19 September 2016 

Resolved: “That the minutes were approved and signed by the Chairman” 
Clerk’s Report on Items Arising from these Minutes: 
5.
M. 7 Radcliffe Conservation Volunteers Update
Seven Radcliffe Conservation Volunteers have managed to put down chippings at the Hallow Well Steps at the weekend, making it a much safer area to use.  

6.
M.9 Welcome Sign Planters: Shelford Road and Cropwell Road
The Welcome Sign Planters at Shelford Road and Cropwell Road are now in place  

7.
M. 10 Report and Recommendation from the Play Area Working Group for New Equipment: To consider

The Play Boat and Rubber Crumb are now completed projects.
8.
M 18.Tree Work- to Consider


Tree surgery works have now commenced at Rockley Park. 
9. 
M.19 Pavilion Refurbishment and Clearance Work update
The Pavilion has now been refurbished and is looking good. Clearance works will be discussed later on in the agenda.  
9.
M.22 Cemetery Boundary Wall Repairs 

The Boundary Wall render has now been removed. Next steps to be considered. 

10.
M.23 Valley Road Sink Hole – Update 

The Sink Hole work and tarmacking is now complete. 

11.
M.25 Dewberry Hill Clearance Works – Update 


The Clearance Works at Dewberry Hill are underway and will be finished next Friday.    
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12.        
Financial Update 
The Cemetery budget and Village Assets were discussed. Cllr Dunn questioned the forecasted figures for the Cemetery as they did not appear to tally with the total sum.  The Clerk confirmed she would re-check the calculations in the Office.
13.
Open Session for Members of the Public to raise relevant matters, limited to 15 minutes
14.          Standing orders were suspended at 7.09pm
· Phillip Taylor from the Radcliffe Conservation Volunteers asked about the drain at the bottom of Hallow Well Steps – as it still hasn’t been cleared out. The Clerk will arrange for this to be done in- house as a matter of urgency.
· Cllr Roger Upton is pleased to see that workmen are erecting a fence to the right side of Lesley Cree Opticians that will really tidy up this area.
· A member of the Skate Park Fund Raisers Group asks where the Parish Council are with the Skate Park.  The Chair confirmed that the Skate Park is at number 11 on the agenda, and the next steps will be discussed then. The member of the Group states there has been a suggestion that they start the repairs themselves, plans are in place to do this with raised funds, but asks where they stand with this suggestion as there will be a long period of time before any potential upgrade takes place.  
· Another member of the Group asks if they would specifically be able to discuss repairs and confirms a qualified carpenter that is known to them will temporary repair the Skate Park free of charge and they will source the materials needed. Cllr Tomlinson praises the Skate Park Fund Raisers for their ongoing efforts and confirms she is willing to put forward their ideas later on the agenda. Cllr Spencer asks if the group are intending to repair a smaller area of the Skate Park. The Group confirms that is the general consensus of opinion, and the other area would be blocked off.  Cllr Thompson asks if ROTSPA had responded to the group, but no reply as yet. Cllr Thompson confirms ROTSPA would be willing to fund materials on the production of an invoice. The Chair takes note of the points raised for item 11.  
15.
Standing orders resumed at 7.14pm
16.
Radcliffe Conservation Volunteers – Update
Cllr Barton provides an update. He states he was part of the seven volunteers who put the chippings down to the bottom of the muddy and inaccessible Hallow Well Steps. This is the third year this has been done, and means that access is open throughout the winter months. The Volunteers are planning to have a meeting in December, and hope that everyone will come along to help with work not only at the Lily ponds but also Dewberry Hill.   
17.
Grounds Staff Report & Suggested Tree / Other Work - To Consider
The Chair welcomes Primo Rose and Jenny Ellis to the meeting. Jenny presents the report with the aid of photographs of Rockley Park sections.
Trees
· Trees at Entrance to Park
At the right hand border, Jenny asks that with Primo’s help three self-set holly trees should be taken down, help would be required for the three yew trees  which have become very large and should be chopped down to a reasonable height to create bushes and allow more light into the area. Plans are to plant a perineal border to include specimen Hydrangeas which have the nicer colour variations. All donations from residents would be welcome. An article in the newsletter regarding plant donations would be a good idea, as all donations would go to the 100 year celebrations of the park 
· Trees on Border at front of Toilet Block
This border has two self-set fir trees and a damson tree that has become entwined with the Firs that need removing. Height measurements need to be taken to confirm if a tree surgeon is required. Along the wall is another yew tree that they would also like to remove completely as plans for that border is to use it as a bedding border. It is hoped this area can be planted out to re-create the shape of a tiger, which is the Regiment Emblem of Rockley.
Other Work   

· Round Border On Front Lawn                                                                                                                                                  The Company who refurbished the Pavilion have very kindly offered to donate their time and material  to raise this flower bed. The Parish Council will provide a plaque to say that this work has been provided by them. The reason the bed will be raised at the back is so that visitors to the park have a better view of the future planted Tudor Roses that belong to the Yorkshire and Lancaster Regiment.
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· Brash   
Having spoken to tree surgeons, Jenny confirmed it is the right time of the year to cut back trees. Jenny also confirmed she knows a tree surgeon who can chop the trees down and kill the roots without the need to use chippers or stump grinders. Although he can do this, to remove this waste is a big and costly problem and it is cheaper to remove ourselves. There is already a huge amount of brash in the park, so Jenny requests we manage our own brash by burning small amounts, but often. This would be done in two corners of the park that are not used, and not in the previous place close to houses.  The Clerk confirmed Streetwise would provide the labour to bag up the brash, however it is £180 per ton to dispose of. There is no budget to cover this cost, so it is proposed that bonfires be the alternative. A general discussion followed and it was agreed by the Committee that Parish Council brash can be burned at the park, subject to wind direction. Cllr Barton comments how refreshing and wonderful the plans are for the park, and is sure they will be welcomed by everyone. It is confirmed that the bulb planting at the park has not taken place due to poor drainage of the soil. The soil will therefore be prepared this year instead for next year’s displays.
· Chicken Wire and Plants at the Cliff Entrance
Cllr Spencer confirms these were put there due to the area being exceedingly muddy as people used to come out of the park and cut the corner. The plants have stopped this, however it is time to take the chicken wire down. It is supported to keep the plants for the time being and then plant something more appropriate in the future.  
It was Resolved “That all the recommendations from the Groundstaff be implemented and the Clerk be given delegated powers to incur budgeted expenditure.”      

18.
Mower Equipment Review and Grass Cutting Frequency 
The Clerk confirms that up to this year the grass cutting for the Cemetery has been done in house, but due to staff changes in May this year Contractors have been used. In order for the grass to look as good as possible, 31 cuts per year are required, which is costly. The decision to take when considering next year’s budget is to whether to continue with the Contractor and frequency of cuts. If the Contractor was to be used, this would free up our Ground Staff for other duties, and as they would be have more free time it would be unnecessary to have additional staff summer cover. The Clerk refers to photographs of various Parish Council mowers and their re-sale values. £10,000 is budgeted for summer cover, so this would off-set against Cemetery mowing by the Contractor.  A general discussion took place and was agreed that a high standard must be kept up and closely monitored. The Chair reminds the Council that the P.C is a Cemetery Authority and have certain responsibilities and standards to upkeep. Cllr Moore agrees with this, but also states that the Park should look equally as good and manicured. Unfortunately the Park hasn’t looked like this for some time as there hasn’t been the staff back up.   
Cllr Culshaw is reluctant to make a decision at this meeting, as he would like to see a written business case made to include the pros and cons of the service that will be provided and costings. The Clerk states this issue can be discussed at the next Budget meeting and that the Contractor’s standard of grass cutting has been excellent. 
19.
Standing orders suspended at 7.38pm
· Primo agrees with the Clerk that the Grass Cutting Contractor at the Cemetery ‘does a good job’   
20.
Standing orders resumed at 7.39pm
21.
Skate Park- Update & Next Steps  

The Chairman confirms that he can provide limited but positive information. Senior Members of the Parish Council have been in detailed discussions with Senior Members of Rushcliffe Borough Council, namely John Cottee the Borough Portfolio Holder for Leisure. The Parish Council are in a different position than it was 6 months ago when looking at the condition of the Skate Park and the difficulties with damage.  The Parish Council are asking Rushcliffe Borough Council to replace our current Skate Park with a concrete one, in the order and similar design to our current one. The Borough Council cannot make any budget decisions finally until February 2017, nothing is promised, however  the Parish Council are having very positive discussions with the Borough Councillors about this. It is hopeful that the Borough Council will be able to eventually provide Radcliffe with a new concrete Skate park in the near future.  In the meantime until a decision is known the Parish Council is reluctant to spend circa £8k (professional quote received) repairing the existing wooden structure.  The Chair’s opinion now is that the Working Group and Skate Park Users can agree to look at a way in which repairs can be made themselves, which do not necessarily have to last a long time but will make the Skate Park useable at least for a year or so.  Cllr Tomlinson confirms the repair issue has already been discussed with Skate Park Users who are willing to do what they can to make repairs in the interim. The Skate Park has already been assessed and notes taken on what is required, but needs support from the Parish Council to go ahead and make the repairs. The Parish Council have some budget reserves and a carpenter is on standby to make repairs if the materials are provided.
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The Clerk comments that an advice phone call to the Parish Council Insurers is required, along with a Risk Assessment.  
Cllr Budworth and Cllr Agar confirm that Legal Advice, and Public Liability Insurance under Construction Development Management Regulations are required by the carpenter.  Cllr Clegg supports the Skate Park Users to repair the Skate Park and suggest approaching Nigel Buck of ROTSPA who may provide a grant for the materials.  
Cllr Tomlinson suggested another Working Group Meeting to discuss further and it should be noted that the users are willing to support themselves. Cllr Moore confirms there is not one Cllr who does not fully support anything that has been said by the users. As long as is it is possible to do legally then we should go ahead, along with the Parish Council financial support. Cllr Spencer suggests repairing only the areas that are well used and that the carpenter as a businessman should have Public Liability Insurance. Cllr Agar raises concerns that if repairs were made, whether it would affect the ongoing discussions with the Borough. Cllr Moore confirms that discussions will not be affected by the decision, to have the repairs done is a very temporary solution and has a limited life, and the User Group just want to keep it going for the next few months so they can use it. Cllr Culshaw states that the Council has an obligation to the people of Radcliffe to get the Skate Park up and running as soon as possible and the P.C cannot allow the Skate Park to remain closed for any longer than is necessary during this interim period.  Cllr Barton agrees and adds that the refurbishment is also required for people currently using it in a dangerous condition. Regarding safety and security, the Chair asks the User Group that discussions take place regarding the part of the Skate Park that will not be used to minimise risk.  Cllr Tomlinson will set up a meeting with the User Group tomorrow.   

22.
Cemetery  
a) To Consider Boundary Wall Requirements Since Render Removed   

Cllr Spencer left the room at this point and did not return until after the Cemetery Wall discussions.

The render has now been removed from the Boundary Wall. The Contractor has advised that within the next 18 months sixty bricks will need replacing along with a small amount of localised re pointing. When the wall ‘weathers’ the repaired area will blend in with the rest of the wall.  The wall was discussed amongst Cllrs and was agreed the wall looks better, although the bricks are not all uniform. 
It was Resolved “It was decided that nothing would be done immediately, but to monitor the wall and weathering. Re-claimed brick replacements to be decided by 18 months’ time.”  
b) Entrance Wall Repairs – To Consider

The Clerk confirms that Supplier A has now supplied a quote to include footings. All quotes are now comparable to specification to include footings. Costs to repair the wall was then discussed. Cllr Bailey has concerns about whether footings are required. The Chairman states the likelihood is that the cracks in the wall are present because footings are not there. Cllrs suggest the tree roots and old age of the wall being a factor for cracks. The advantage and non-advantages of naming Suppliers was also discussed, and a better process to present costs and suppliers was asked for in future.  

It was Resolved “Contractor A to repair the Cemetery Entrance Wall, to include footings at a total cost of £2,565.”
23.
Wharf Lane Composting Toilets Update and Additional Requirements
The Clerk presents a slide show of photographs taken of the new Wharf Lane Composting Toilets. The outer case of the toilets are sturdy and well made, although already there are signs of vandalism. There are no concerns with the pathway leading up to the units.  Various concerns were discussed regarding the inside of the toilets, as it is apparent that a large amount of additional work is required to bring them up to standard. This is the reason for not opening the toilets to the public. Soakaways to the outside of the toilets also need housing and are open to vandalism. Although these toilets have been funded, more expenditure needs to be incurred for them to be open. The Clerk confirms that similar toilets are used on allotments are accepted, but Wharf Lane is vulnerable to vandalism. There is no timescale for opening, as quotes are currently being sourced to upgrade the toilets, but will hopefully be before Christmas.    
24.
Upper Saxondale Play Area – Welcome Signage: – To Consider
The existing sign at Upper Saxondale discussed, which is now out of date and unreadable. To be replaced similar to other play areas 700 x 400 it would cost £175 net.  It would be in keeping and provide continuity with other parks signage.

It was Resolved “Clerk to arrange for purchase and installation of Upper Saxondale Welcome Signage at a total cost of £175 net.”
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25.
Leisure Facilities Working Group: Update
Cllr Jo Spencer confirms Cllrs from the Leisure Facilities Working Group met up for an update earlier on and that a Business Plan is being written by Mark Shardlow. Giles Wards from the Scouts will be providing an outline sketch of community needs. The Scouts are very keen to work in partnership, which would free up an area in the village which may be looked at as Commercial space. The project needs to gain momentum to gain credibility to be included in the Rushcliffe Leisure Strategy. 

26.
N.C.C. Winter Services Offer Grit Bins and Salt: To Consider
The Clerk confirms that Notts County Council offer 5 free bags of salt a year, which is not needed this time due to previous mild winters. However we would benefit from a grit bin at Rockley Park, as we have had a previous insurance claim from slipping on moss. We could then maintain that walkway in house. The bins are priced at £150 each, the first grit fill is free.
It was Resolved “Clerk to arrange for purchase and installation of a Grit Bin at Rockley Park at a total cost of £150.”
27.
Play Area Working Group: Update
Cllr Banner confirmed that Cllr Bailey and Cllr Tomlinson did a presentation to the Infant School, in which they entertained the children and showed them the various items of equipment that could be achieved. This exercise was to provide a ‘need’ element and to provide evidence and reinforce any bids for play equipment in the future. Cllr Banner also attended the Junior School and used the ‘Survey Monkey’ technique and devised ten questions for Years 5 and 6. Cllr Banner has asked the school if the children can complete the surveys in their IT lessons. It was also noted that the Bingham Road Play Area had been vastly improved with the new rubber crumb surface. In time the Pirate Ship may be considered for replacement. 
28.
Councillors Reports

· Cllr Budworth reported that he was pleased to see Deer walking down Wharf Lane on Friday. Other Cllrs reported sightings of deer around the village

· Cllr Clegg confirms she had recently attended a Police Priority Setting meeting. Unfortunely due to staffing problems Police cannot attend Parish Council Meetings in Radcliffe, however we have an open invitation to theirs.  They are also aware of the Skate Park problems and closure at Wharf Lane. If Cllrs have any questions for the next Police meeting, Cllr Clegg has asked Cllrs to let her know before 19th January 2017. 
· Cllr Bailey mentioned that 2 stepping stones are very wobbly at the Memorial Park, and need re-bedding.
· Cllr Spencer confirms the Infant School has opened a new building alongside the Playschool, and is fabulous
· The Chairman went along to the opening of the playgroup, and confirms that finally after fifty years if it is terrific they have now got their own place.  
29.
Correspondence


a) Youth Music Event Planned for Wharf Lane Summer 2017

Residents have expressed interest in organising an event. Noted and deferred to be discussed at future meeting  
b) Resident Letter Re: Dogs in Cemetery
Second letter received by same resident.  Noted and discussed. Although signs are in place at the Cemetery it was agreed that it is impossible to enforce a dog ban without regular policing .It was suggested that the Parish Council phone number was provided to assist with any such incidents and that two members of staff attend at the time. The Clerk shall write to the resident on Council’s behalf.
30.
Date of Next Meeting
21st November 2016   (TBC)             

              There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.45pm
Signed: Chairman   ………………………………………………
Date …………………………………….
AmenitiesMinutes  24-10-2016


